Carver Public Schools

School Committee Meeting

Monday, October 19, 2015
Minutes

Committee Members Present:

Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi, Chair
Paula Kibbe 
Barry Struski, Vice Chair
Absent:  James O’Brien and Andrew Soliwoda, Committee Members

Administrative Leadership Team:
Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent of Schools

Peter Gray, Asst. Superintendent of Business & Finance
Attorney Rebecca Bryant, Stoneman, Chandler & Miller, LLP
7:00 P.M. Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi opened the regular meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance.  
Comments from the General Public:  None
I.  Discussion questioning the legal authority for the Superintendent of Schools to sign contracts: Attorney Rebecca Bryant spoke to the changes to school committees since education reform in 1993.  The Superintendent has the authority to enter and sign contracts for the school department, so long as the school committee has allocated funds for the types of goods and services involved. Carver Public Schools attorney Rebecca Bryant, in preparation of this opinion, consulted with Mass Dept. of Revenue, Division of Local Services and Mass Dept. of Elementary and Secondary Education. 

Paula Kibbe made a motion to authorize our Superintendent to forward these findings to the Carver Town Administrator. Barry Struski second the motion.  All in favor.  
II.  Discussion regarding FY 17 operational budget and the Board of Selectmen’s plan to consolidate town/school services:  The Board of Selectmen voted on their goals at a  10/6/15 meeting and forwarded a memo with the information to Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi, School Committee Chair on 10/7/15. 
Of particular concern to the School Committee, were several goals that indicated consolidating school budget, technology and facilities.  An Ad Hoc committee had been formed to start review of communities who consolidate their town/school services and the pros and cons of those actions.  Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi said she welcomes any information brought forth but the committee needs to complete due diligence.  The School Committee should, however, be involved in a discussion of goals set for both town and school.  Attorney Bryant reviewed the M.G.L., Chapter 71, section 37 which provides for consolidation.  To accomplish a consolidation, the school committee (by majority vote) AND the citizens at town meeting must vote to make this happen. Both would have to vote to make the change.  The statue allows either party to revoke the decision after it is made by a majority vote by School Committee or town.  Our attorney cautioned to proceed carefully because it would easier to merge than unmerge.  Paula Kibbe said she was surprised to see the communication from Board of Selectmen because the ad hoc committee had not recently met and she thought they were still in a collaboration and research phase.  The last scheduled meeting did not take place due to some unforeseen personal circumstances. 
Barry Struski made a motion to ask our attorney to draft a response to Board of Selectmen, e-mail.  Paula Kibbe second.  No further discussion.  All in favor.
As  point of information, the Superintendent distributed some preliminary data regarding school district expenditures and where Carver compares to other districts across the state.  She said in all but a few cases we are below the state average.  She wanted the committee to have these details as we are in budget season.  Every school must prepare a year end of year report.  Over all we are 231st out of 326 districts on total school district expenditures.  The School Committee will discuss this at a future date.
III. Potential open meeting law violation from October 6, 2015 Board of Selectmen meeting:  After Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi received the Board of Selectmen e-mail on 10/7/15, she wondered if the agenda was in violation because it mentioned nothing of a consolidation of services.  If the Chair had been aware, either she and/or representative(s) from the School Committee would have attended the meeting.  Gina asked our attorney, how do we proceed if we are not invited to meetings where joint discussion and decisions should be made.
Att. Bryant stated it is relatively recent to open meeting law that pubic boards have to post an agenda. Since the change, boards are required to post topics that the chair reasonably anticipates will be discussed.  The Attorney General has advised that the following definition applies:  the topic must be sufficient to reasonably inform the public of topics discussed at the meeting. Whether or not the agenda posted for 10/6/15 is in violation is open to interpretation.  She queried, as a public committee, does the School Committee think it was sufficient information?  There are a couple of ways to proceed, the School Committee could write a letter to Board of Selectmen expressing concerns to lack of detail. Once this is done, the Board of Selectmen can respond and take corrective action that it wishes to take.  Or, the School Committee could file a formal complaint to the Attorney General’s office which would be then be investigated and ruled on. 
Barry Struski, said the formal complaint seems extreme because he would prefer to talk it out with our “neighbors”. He did say he was unhappy with the climate between the school and the town over the past two years. The School Committee is an independent body voted by the community to support the families and specifically the students and the school system.  Mr. Struski said he would like to remain civil but does not want to sacrifice the system to have the school built.  He says we are better off working collaboratively with each other.  
Paula Kibbe said when she was Committee Chair several years ago, there was a joint meeting Board of Selectmen. At that meeting, she neglected to convene the meeting together in the appropriate way. She would have appreciated a letter addressing the situation rather than a complaint to the Attorney General’s Office. That being said, people make honest mistakes but the memo regarding consolidation as a goal from Board of Selectmen is concerning.  There are many questions she would like to have discussed if given the opportunity at the 10/6 meeting.  Paula said she would prefer to have a letter written to Board of Selectmen to see if we could restore some respect between both Boards and put the focus back on getting things done for the children in town.
Gina Hanlon Cavicchi was also of the opinion that a letter should be sent.  Barry Struski made a motion to have the Chair write a letter (perhaps in collaboration with School Attorney) Paula Kibbe second.  All in favor.  
Peter Gray added, in light of conversation of collaboration; if at any time there are any questions regarding the schools, both he and the Superintendent would make themselves available to any town board/committee.

Reports from School Committee:

Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi attended the Haunted Hallways over the weekend and congratulated the students and staff on a wonderful job!  Paula Kibbe has a client that has a community good will project called Life Changer of the Year.  She encouraged nominations from administrators, parents, teachers to nominate a teacher for one of 15 categories.  Also, she viewed the documentary, Most Likely to Succeed - very interesting and informative.  Paula asked if we could perhaps host a viewing in our district.  
Barry Struski made motion to adjourn.  Paula Kibbe, second.  Unanimous vote to adjourn at 7:40 p.m.  
Respectfully submitted:  Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
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